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This paper compares different visual and sonic methods of representing uncertainty in spatial data. When handling large volumes of spatial data, users can be limited in the amount that can be displayed at once due to visual saturation (when no more data can be shown visually without obscuring existing data). Using sound may provide a way to include this additional data while avoiding visual saturation. 

Sound is already used regularly to create maps for blind users, with sound replacing the visual medium. However, very limited work has considered using sound in combination with visual representation methods with the aim of incorporating more data or communicating more effectively. Uncertainty is a variable that is often ignored in cartography for a number of reasons, including the fact that the map is visually saturated, and so this variable is used as an example for this sonification study.

This evaluation uses the example of the UK Climate Predictions 2009 (UKCP09) dataset; where uncertainty has been included for the first time. Users of the previous iterations of the data have been used to dealing with a single number, but now they have to use a range of values and probabilities. Using sound to help represent this range may help them understand and utilise the data more effectively. 

This work reports on the results of an evaluation task using the sonified UKCP09 data. Participants took part in the evaluation via a web-based interface which used the Google Maps API to show the spatial data and capture user inputs. The API is a relatively easy and powerful way for a developer to customise the Google Maps interface. It appears when using sound and vision together to show the same variable, this may be particularly useful to colour blind users. Data collection has just been completed and a full set of results will be presented at the conference
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